
Two separate questions about two separate passages discussed in two separate contexts have a common theme – specifically, the 
security of the saints. One question arose from a sermon and the other from a Bible class discussion. Please allow me to address both 
together, since they are related. 
 The context of Heb. 6:4-10 is that of maturing in the faith. This demands that the readers stop going back to the Judaism they left. If 
they won’t leave the system of law, there is nothing God can do for them.  
 That the writer is addressing Christians is obvious by his description. These are people who have tasted of the heavenly gift and 
been made partakers of the Holy Spirit (v. 4). These Christians are considering a return to Judaism, a deliberate repudiation of Jesus. 
The writer warns against this, pointing out the tragic effects that would result. He uses an agricultural illustration to drive home the point. 
A field that receives all the moisture and care needed to produce a crop, but which produces only thorns and thistles, will eventually be 
abandoned by the owner. These Christians have received the blessings of grace, but are not producing the intended fruit of grateful 
service and growth. Instead, they are repudiating the care of the Gardener. If they persist in this, they will be abandoned. The writer 
says they are close to that point (v. 8) of being cursed and the ultimate punishment of eternal flame. 
 Here are the salient points. It is possible to repudiate our salvation in Jesus – for a saved person to be eventually lost. This is the 
result of forsaking Jesus. But there is no need for this to occur. In fact, the writer goes on to say that he is convinced of better things 
concerning his readers. We cannot take our salvation for granted, as if we can be stagnant. The writer is chastising his readers for their 
lack of maturity. The warning is that a person who insists on repudiating Jesus and His salvation in favor of any other proposed means 
of justification (specifically law) is beyond the help of any preacher, prophet, or even the Lord Himself. Such a person who persists in 
this cannot be brought to repentance. This eventuality should not cause any fear in the Christian who is pressing on toward maturity. 
The potential of falling from grace (Gal. 5:4) causes no anxiety in the life of the genuine disciple of Jesus who trusts Him alone for 
salvation. The recipients of these warnings (Hebrews and Galatians) were Christians who were threatening a return to a system of law-
keeping as a means of justification.  
 For the Lord’s part, He promises to keep His children secure for all eternity. He will not allow anyone to pluck us out of His hand 
(John 10:28, 29). As far as God is concerned, our salvation is eternally secure. So long as the Christian remains faithful, his salvation is 
eternally secure. It is only as the Christian persists in unfaithfulness – especially that of forsaking Jesus and His sacrifice – that  his 
security is in question. 
 God is eager to “seal” the Christian as belonging to Him by the gift of His Holy Spirit (2 Cor. 1:22; Eph. 1:13, 14; 4:30 et al). The 
Holy Spirit is God’s official seal of ownership, His “earnest” or down payment assuring the Christian that the promised inheritance 
belongs to him/her. The presence of the Holy Spirit in the Christian is the source of Paul’s confidence that what God began in the lives 
of the Philippians would be completed or fulfilled (Phil. 1:6). He (the Holy Spirit) is the One Who works in the Christian to not only “will,” 
but to also “work” (“desire” and “do”) God’s good pleasure (Phil. 2:13). In verse 12, Paul says that our continuing and ultimate 
sanctification is contingent upon our surrender to the leading of the Spirit (i.e., following in the steps or way He prescribes in His Word).  
 The letters to Christians are replete with the exhortation to remain faithful and the affirmation that we are responsible for our 
response to the ministry of the Holy Spirit that we dare not ignore.  Only a sampling reveals: 

• “be filled with the Spirit” (Eph. 5:18) 

• “walk after the Spirit rather than after the flesh” (Gal. 5:16 ff) 

• “sow to the Spirit rather than to the flesh (Gal. 6:7-9) 

• “live after the Spirit rather than after the flesh” (Rom. 8:1-13) 

• “be led by the Spirit, that we may be sons of God” (Rom 8:14) 

• “do not grieve the Holy Spirit” (Eph. 4:30) 

• “quench not the Spirit” (1 Thess. 5:19) 

• Heb. 10:26-29 
 

The confidence Paul expresses about the Philippians’ “perfection” rested not only upon his regard for the Holy Spirit’s work, but also 
upon the faithfulness of the Philippian Christians. He says as much in the context. In verse 5 he couches his confidence in their 
longstanding participation in the gospel. In verse 7 he defends his confidence in them based upon their defense and confirmation of the 
gospel in the face of growing persecution. 

 Paul himself realized the need for discipline to avoid being disqualified from receiving the “prize” (1 Cor. 9:27). He is competing in 
the race, (e.g., running and boxing), but realizes the potential for not receiving the prize if he is not willing to relinquish his liberties for 
the sake of reaching the lost. Our ultimate goal is to receive the prize. Receiving the prize, however, is contingent upon our continued 
faithfulness to that for which we have been called. This includes putting our rights as Christians in a secondary position for the sake of 
winning those who are yet lost. If we insist on exercising our rights knowing that it could result in the eternal damnation of those around 
us, Paul says we should take warning about forfeiting the prize ourselves.  

That a Christian, a person sealed with the Holy Spirit of God, can, through deliberate carelessness or outright disobedience, forfeit 
salvation, is behind many of the warnings in the letters of the apostles to Christians. This is not the desire of God, Who has provided the 
Christian with the greatest sense of security by the provision of His indwelling Holy Spirit. The potential of His departure and resultant 
disqualification from the prize need not be a source of any anxiety for the Christian who walks in the steps (way) prescribed by the Holy 
Spirit. He does not want to leave us! But the Christian who insists upon exercising his rights without consideration for the damning 
effects upon others, and the Christian who consciously forsakes the way of grace for that of law-keeping is in danger of forfeiting the 
prize of eternal life. This is clearly taught by Paul at Galatians 5:1-4. That they are Christians to whom Paul writes is clear throughout 
the letter. He calls them “brothers” (1:11). The problem he addresses in this letter is that of Christians deserting the Lord for a different 
gospel.  

Is it possible for a Christian to abandon Christ, resulting in his eternal condemnation? All the warnings in the apostles’ letters 
concerning apostasy indicate that it is not only possible, but that some were in jeopardy of it in the early church. Should this potential 
cause anxiety in the Christian’s life? Absolutely not, for God has provided for our eternal security. Does this security, then, negate the 
warnings? Clearly, the answer is no, for the possibility exists that a Christian may consciously forsake the way of grace or deliberately 
disobey the Lord, choosing to walk in steps contrary to those prescribed by the Holy Spirit. As far as God is concerned, we have no 
need to doubt our salvation – our security. It is only when we persist in rejecting Jesus and His grace that a security issue may arise. 
 
 


